Mr. Eric Burneson Office of Ground Water and Drinking Water Standards and Risks Management Division Environmental Protection Agency 1200 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Mailcode 2822T Washington, D.C. 20460

Re: Docket ID No. EPA-HQ-OW-2009-0297

Dear Mr. Burneson,

On behalf of our various organizations and our tens of thousands of members throughout the United States, we are writing to express our belief that the potential health impacts from exposure to perchlorate through drinking water are significant and that they warrant prompt regulation to protect public health and safety. Setting a drinking water standard will provide the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) with a "meaningful opportunity for health risk reduction for persons served by public water systems." Consequently, EPA should move as quickly as possible to establish a more protective reference dose for perchlorate and then to promulgate a maximum contaminant level (MCL) for perchlorate that is no higher than one part per billion (ppb). We base this view on the scope of the contamination in drinking water supplies, exposure of the American population through other pathways, including food, and the most recent scientific studies that demonstrate serious health threats, even at low levels, to a larger portion of the population than previously recognized. These studies are based upon a much larger exposure data set than the studies upon which the current reference dose, and thus the entire regulatory regime, is based.

Perchlorate has been found in over 400 drinking water sources in 26 states, potentially affecting tens of millions of people. EPA's own data say that nearly 17 million people receive their water from public water systems where perchlorate has been found at levels exceeding 4 ppb. Were sampling routinely conducted with a detection limit of 1 ppb, that number would be much higher—particularly considering the estimated 20 million people in the Southwest who receive drinking water from the Colorado River.

In responding to this threat, EPA must set a drinking water standard for perchlorate that protects the most vulnerable subpopulations, particularly pregnant women, fetuses, infants, and small children. By interfering with the thyroid's ability to take up iodide, perchlorate can suppress the development of thyroid hormones critical to growth, development, and metabolism. This puts fetuses and children at particular risk for learning and behavioral disabilities; impaired gait, vision, and hearing; and even mental retardation. Exposure calculations must therefore consider the ingestion rates for these populations, and the reference dose should consider the particular vulnerabilities of these age groups. EPA should also include in its calculations low birth weight babies and underweight infants, as these populations may be extremely vulnerable.

EPA must also consider other exposure pathways and additional contaminants in the environment that impact thyroid function when establishing the MCL. Studies of perchlorate levels in food, including breast milk, show that the population is exposed through multiple pathways in addition to contaminated drinking water. EPA should determine potential aggregate exposures based on a broad range of contamination levels, and not just the mean, which was the basis for current estimates.

While data have also demonstrated a particular threat to the significant number of individuals, especially women of child-bearing age who are iodide deficient, the current modeling does not include this threat.

Given this widespread problem (CDC estimates up to 30% of women do not get sufficient dietary iodide), it is critical to take into consideration the potential for exposure to other thyroid-active agents. Consequently, EPA must consider the cumulative impact of perchlorate, other substances in the environment that inhibit the uptake of iodide by the thyroid, and inadequate supplies of iodide in American diets, all of which makes a stringent drinking water standard necessary to be truly health protective.

Moreover, a 1 ppb or lower MCL is supported by the most recent comprehensive studies, and these should be central to EPA's analysis. The industry-supported Greer study, which serves as the basis for EPA's current reference dose as well as California's current 6 ppb standard, consisted of a 14-day study of 37 healthy adults. In more recent years, Blount *et al* analyzed a nationally representative sample of 2299 U.S. residents, and they have documented anti-thyroid effects in a large population of women exposed to perchlorate at concentrations far lower than levels previously shown to have such effects. This study and subsequent data clearly justify promulgation of an even more protective MCL. It should be noted that California's Office of Environmental Health Hazard Assessment is in the process of reevaluating its Public Health Goal, on which the state MCL is based.

Finally, we wish to discourage EPA from again referring the perchlorate assessment to the National Research Council (of the National Academies of Sciences) for further review. The last time (2005) the NRC reviewed perchlorate, it overstepped its charge and recommended a reference dose. This usurped EPA's authority and made it difficult for the public to comment at a key phase in the regulatory process. Furthermore, NRC committees meet a handful of times over many months. A referral would delay the process without a great deal of additional review.

A perchlorate drinking water standard of no higher than 1 ppb would protect a large share of the American population currently at risk. Given the scope of the perchlorate contamination nationally, the multiple exposure pathways and other environmental contaminants impacting thyroid function and development, and the data demonstrating a serious health threat to a significant part of the country's population, EPA is obligated to establish such a drinking water standard. We applaud the agency's consideration of how to move forward to regulate this contaminant and urge you to take steps to establish a protective MCL as soon as possible.

Sincerely,

Andria Ventura Program Manager Clean Water Action San Francisco, CA

Lenny Siegel
Executive Director
Center for Public Environmental Oversight
Mountain View, CA

Jeanne Rizzo, R.N. President Breast Cancer Fund San Francisco, CA Debra Hall
Founder
Hopewell Junction Citizen

Hopewell Junction Citizens for Clean Water Hopewell Junction, NY

Peter Strauss President PM Strauss & Associates San Francisco, CA

Pamela King Palitz Environmental Health Advocate and Staff Attorney Environment California San Francisco, CA Ansje Miller Policy Director

Center for Environmental Health

Oakland, CA

Jerry Bowling III Behr VOC Area Leaders

Dayton, Ohio

Brian Moench, MD

President

Utah Physicians for a Healthy Environment

David W. Campbell Secretary-Treasurer USW Local 675 Carson, CA

Steven B. Pollack, Attorney

Executive Director Blue Eco Legal Council

Northbrook, IL

Stephen M. Brittle Don't Waste Arizona

Phoenix, AZ

Dvija Michael Bertish

Rosemere Neighborhood Association

Vancouver, WA

Luis Olmedo Velez Executive Director

Comite Civico del Valle, Inc.

Brawley, CA

Kent Slowinski

Environmental Health Group

Washington, D.C.

Laura Olah, Executive Director

Citizens for Safe Water Around Badger

Merrimac, WI

Miriam Torres

Environmental Justice Coalition for Water

Santa Monica, CA

Chris Nidel, M.S., J.D.

Nidel Law, PLLC

Jane Horton

Mountain View, CA

Dave Ness, Jr Bayport, MN

John Yelenick

SSAB - Rocky Mountain Arsenal

Denver, CO

Stephanie Smolen Former resident

San Gabriel Valley, CA

Barry Kissin, Esq.

Member

Fort Detrick Restoration Advisory Board

Frederick, MD

Gail Shephard

Norwalk, CA

Bruce Oldfield

Professor, Geology

Broome Community College

Binghamton NY

Bob Spiegel

Executive Director

Edison Wetlands Association

Edison, NJ

Robert Stewart

Rural Community Assistance Project

Washington DC